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July & August, 2010 
 
 
 

MINISTRY EDITION 
 

Phil Heinz at the bishop’s office, 
invited various people to outline 
some of the ways in which 
Eastern Synod congregations 
are in mission for others.  The 
idea is to post responses to this 
question on a board at Synod 
Convention so that 
congregations can learn from 
each other about what is 
working in terms of mission and 
ministry.   
 
This summer edition of the 
Advent Journey outlines five 
different ministries here at 
Advent Lutheran Church which 
are exciting, effective and which 

offer our world life and hope.  
And they are supported by 
people who give of themselves 
simply for the sake of sharing 
the good news with the world. 
 
Please feel free to share this 
edition of the newsletter with a 
friend or family member who 
you think might want to be part 
of a community that offers 
meaning and purpose and a 
chance to make the world 
better!  That’s what the church 
is all about. 
 
Blessings, 
Pastor Michael 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Advent Journey is the newsletter of Advent Lutheran Church 
2800 Don Mills Road, Toronto, ON 

www.adventlutheranchurch.ca 
Office of Pastor Michael Mills:  416.493.1435 

The Journey is available the first Sunday of every month except August. 
The deadline for submissions is the third Saturday of every month. 
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The Community Kitchen 

at Advent Lutheran Church, Toronto 
 
How do people in a dense, urban location (Toronto), access land, grow food and 
sustain themselves and their families?  They create small garden plots wherever 
possible and let the land do what it does best – grow food.  How do people in a 
culture of sodium-laden, nutrient-depleted, mass-produced food educate 
themselves and others about healthy eating choices?  They create a community 
kitchen.  Which is exactly what happened when a congregational council discussion 
in the spring of 2009 led to a six week trial run of a Community Kitchen at Advent 
Lutheran Church Toronto.  We partnered with a local health organization to get the project going and suddenly 
found that our six week trial project had turned into six months. 
 

In that time we ran four programmes.  One for Mandarin speaking seniors.  One 
for youth.  One for Women and one with a multi-cultural emphasis.     The 
program is free of charge to all participants and all groceries and supplies are 
provided by the staff from Fairview Community Health. Each participant is 
provided with an apron and a take-home container for leftovers.  Healthy 
ingredients are sourced wherever possible (e.g. whole wheat or low-sodium 
options) and fresh, local ingredients are a staple (e.g. rhubarb from a local 

farmers’ market to make strawberry rhubarb pie; strawberries from a gleaning trip to make a strawberry 
sauce).  Each program starts with a discussion about food safety and food handling, proper waste separation, 
composting, and recycling.  Volunteers stayed each week to help clean up.  
 
In the first year we had 

 58 participants in 4 kitchen programs  

 10 children and 4 grandmothers along with lots of adults  

 A kitchen magazine written by youth kitchen members, including 
recipes, photos, and anecdotes 

 Almost 120 community members on 2 gleaning trips to farms 
(strawberry and vegetable farm)  

 
We are now beginning our second year, and this fall we are planning a multi-day 
harvest festival which will showcase food grown in our garden, prepared in our 
kitchen and shared with our neighbours.  We’ll be taking buses to local farms to 
glean berries, fruits, vegetables and corn (and to show many newcomers to 
Canada the Ontario countryside).   And we’ll end with a corn roast.   
 
The Community Kitchen is a natural outgrowth of our community garden and our 

worship life here at Advent.  When we gather for worship (especially days we gather outside: Thanksgiving, 
Easter Vigil, nice summer days) we always begin by giving thanks to God for the gift of the earth, the gift of 
community and the gift of sun and rain.  Ordinary blessings, perhaps, but also deep reminders of God’s gentle 
and continuing presence in the world – rich signs of hope in a busy city.  
 
-Bronwyn Underhill & Michael Mills 
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The Community Garden 

at Advent Lutheran Church, Toronto 
 
In our neighbourhood in the city of Toronto we have over 60,000 
people in high rise apartments and only two grocery stores.  The need 
for garden space where people can grow their own food is huge, so in 
2003 we began planning to build a community garden.  While we 
don’t have money to spare, we do have land and we thought we 
would make it available to the community.  Initially we thought we’d 
get maybe 20 to 25 families looking for a plot.  However, within the 
first week of the announcement of a garden 65 families had applied.  
And every year the waiting list grows.  Since then, our garden has 
grown from 26 plots, to 60 plots to 106 plots.  And just this spring, council voted to expand by building a large 
communal bed to serve an additional twenty families.   
 

Who are the gardeners?  Well, one plot is taken care of by the Sunday 
school class at church, but we specifically wanted to offer our land as a 
gift to the neighbourhood.  So the other plots are cultivated by the 
people in the high-rises around us.  Our neighbours are Lebanese, 
Romanian, Russian, Chinese, Southeast Asian, Afghani , Somali, Persian… 
the list goes on.   The interesting thing is that almost every gardener 
plants seeds from their own country, like mulikhia, which one of the 
gardeners brought from Lebanon. The taste is fresh and green, almost 
like swiss chard but with a bit more crunch in the leaves and stem. 
 

 
Besides being a place to grow food, the garden is a place to grow friendships, too.  
Every Friday gardeners gather for a potluck.  JiaoZi (chinese dumplings) are 
served beside Iraqi cucumber salad, Korean fish stew, Palestinian falafel, spicy 
grape leaves from Iran, and stuffed ochre from Sri Lanka.  It’s a wonderful part of 
the week.  
 

 
This year, one of the gardeners is offering story –telling for children on 
Saturday mornings and a local community group is teaching art lessons for 
kids on Wednesday and Friday afternoons.  Even those who do not have 
plots enjoy the space as, late into the evening on most nights, you will see 
people with hibachis and barbecues standing in small groups, enjoying the 
cool evening breeze in this little bit of green heaven in the heart of the 
city.  
 
ςMichael Mills 
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Canadian Culture Class 

at Advent Lutheran Church, Toronto 
  

The idea to offer English via Canadian culture classes to the 
community germinated in the minds of the Outreach Committee 
at Advent more than two years ago. As the church is surrounded 
by a thriving transient multicultural community of new immigrants 
and long time residents, we are an ideal location for this service.  
 
Classes in English and classes about life in Canada are our starting 
point.  Of course, the participants are often at different levels in their progress in English, so we 
include a wide range of instruction techniques, including dance, question-and-answer sessions,  
videos and fieldtrips which offer an exposure to travel by transit and the chance to read maps (not to 
mention a chance to experience the Science Centre and the Art Gallery of Ontario.) 
 

The theme “Garden” was also taken up and 
explanations pertaining to plants, fruits and vegetable 
were discussed. This was an ideal opportunity to 
interact with the community gardeners and enjoy 
some green space. In terms of Canadian geography 
many lessons were presented about the provinces and 
their capitals in Canada. In-depth explanation about 
the seas surrounding Canada and compass directions 
were also included. All of this was in lead up to Canada 
Day for which we practiced and sang the National 
Anthem.  It was a beautiful celebration with families 
and congregation members joining together for a 
lovely potluck brunch. 

 
The contribution by the class to the Advent community is very refreshing. The class presented a song 
during one service and sang together “Red River Valley” beautifully. On two Sundays we participated 
in Coffee Hosting after the service. And once we made a full meal which was celebrated during Holy 
Communion.  Come rain, shine, storm or snow we are present every Sunday morning from 8:30 a.m. 
to 9:30 a.m. to meet, greet, learn and have fun. 
 
The culmination of our learning occurred when we decided to present a play on Multicultural Sunday. 
It was heartwarming to watch the players become the characters and to show off their knowledge of 
English with pride to the Advent Community.  
It was humbling and touching to see the enthusiasm, dedication and joy they brought to the event 
and to us.   
 
-Mercy DeSilva 
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Palestinians in Canada 

Refugee Sponsorship at Advent Lutheran, Toronto 
 

On a cold January day a small group of Advent 
members waited at Pearson International 
Airport; anxious, excited, impatient, “our” 
Palestinian refugee family was arriving. Finally, 
there they were: Bataa (the mom) and her 
children, Suha and Hussein (both in their early 
twenties).  

The preparation for this event started back in 
the summer of 2009 when a call went out to 
churches and other groups, to sponsor 
Palestinian families from 3 refugee camps 
situated on the border between Syria and Iraq. 

Actually, Advent had started this process 
several years earlier when, in celebration of our 40th Anniversary, we had set the goal of raising 
$40,000. - $10,000 of which would go to a refugee sponsorship. We had our doubts about could carry 
this off. And we didn’t yet have all of our money in place, but when an offer for free housing  came 
through, we decided to take the leap, trusting in God to guide us. 

 We have now had Bataa, Suha and Hussein with us for almost 5 months and there has been so much 
for them to adjust to and learn about the “North-American way”. They were enrolled in ESL classes 
within 2 weeks of their arrival and both Suha and Hussein have made great strides in conquering the 
English language. Suha had learned some English in school back in Iraq and could understand a little. 

In these 5 months the committee and family have met regularly to work through issues that have 
arisen. Language is the big one.  But we have talked about work, and family that is still back in the 
refugee camp, and food, and doctors and telephone bills and a host of other things.  We’ve made new 
friends and learned more deeply how difficult it is to make a cultural shift.  It’s been a life giving 
journey for all of us.   

 

 -Brit Missirlian       
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Multicultural Sunday at 

Advent Lutheran Church, Toronto 

 
Advent Lutheran Church has been blessed with members from many ethnic 
backgrounds, and once a year this fact is celebrated in a special Multicultural Festival. 

This year, members and guests were encouraged to greet each other and share the 
peace in their own language or another language they speak. A number of worshipers 
wore their traditional costume from ‘back home’ or their usual ethnic dress for the 
event.  The ESL class and some members of Advent under the direction of Mercy de Silva 
presented a dramatic performance of a traditional Chinese play dealing with the topic of 
compassion.  The play was translated by Sean Wang who is a 
member of our weekly Awakening Class.  

At the conclusion of the service Pastor Michael Mills invited 
participants to share a blessing in their own language and we 
marveled at being blessed in Tamil, Mandarin, Sinhalese, 
Cantonese, French, Indonesian, British English, German, and 
other languages, and this last part of the service was 
concluded by Lester McLean and his wonderful saxophone.  
In the words of Lester, “Music is the universal language.”  
After the service everyone gathered to feast on a fantastic 

multi-ethnic lunch and admire table displays from many regions of the world. 

This year we used our multi-cultural festival to introduce to the congregation the new refugee family that we 
are sponsoring.  Bataa, Suha and Hussein are Muslim and do not attend Christian worship, but they joined us 
for our meal and graciously put up with our questions and our expressions of welcome – all in a language they 
are just learning.   

It is a blessing to live in a country like Canada that is not only rich in material terms but also has the goodwill 
and openness to welcome people from all over the world. Advent Lutheran Church is a microcosm of this multi-
faceted community of Toronto and we are blessed to be able share God’s peace with those who come to us as 
visitors and/or join us as members.    

-Michaela Ehring 
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We Pray With 
Martha Khan, Evelyn Fromme, Alfred Schurr and 
Henry Kroeker who are on journeys of healing. 

 

We Mourn With 
Avril Latchman, Regg, Sally, Renata and Jason Sawh 

on the death of Avril’s Husband and Sally’s dad, 
Stanley. 

 

 

Give Give Thanks Foré 
A newly painted crying-room courtesy of ELM 

 
The Advent gardeners for all of their hard work 

(this is a mid-season ‘Thank You’ note!) 
 

Everyone who supports the church with prayer 
and service and offering.  Thank you!

 

Date Greeters Readers Altar Care Ushers Counters Coffee Hosts 

 

Assisting Min 

        

04-Jul 
Mona 

Marcobelli 
Walter 

Rothenburger 
Walter 

Rothenburger 
Joyce Tadege & 
Y. Cumberbatch 

Carol Peck Fran 
Brandes 

Alice and 
Martin Hubbes Peter Reble 

11-Jul Cynthia Stewart Joan McLean Mercy DeSilva 
R. Gardow & 
Joan McLean Carol Peck 

Joan and 
George McLean Tasha Fromme 

18-Jul Arie Fox Carol Peck Fran Brandes 
Joe Hunt and 
Bebe Coupe 

T. Lindemann 
Brit Missirlian 

Erna and John 
Krause Erika Schurr 

25-Jul Joan McLean 
Mona 

Marcobelli Fran Brandes 
Gary Hosein & 

Michaela Ehring Jim Doak 
The Fromme 

Family Nalini Beekie 

01-Aug Adele Buckley Nalini Beekie Brit Missirlian 
George and 

Joan McLean 
Adele Buckley 
M. Marcobelli 

Brandes & 
Gladys Ammatil 

Monika 
Fromme 

08-Aug Joyce Tadege Indira Beekie 
Waveney 

Kanhai 
Cynthia Stewart 
& Joyce Tadege 

Carol Peck Fran 
Brandes 

Isha, Nalini and 
Indira Beekie Lester McLean 

15-Aug Peter Reble 
Hildegard 
Weltner Brit Missirlian 

Mona 
Marcobelli 

Brit Missirlian 
Nalini Beekie 

Joyce Tadege 
Y. Cumberbatch Fred Roth 

22-Aug 
Yvonne 

Cumberbatch ELW ELW 
Carol Peck &  
W. Ramassar 

Carol Peck 
 T. Lindemann 

S. D.-Rhodius  
Judy Baribeau ELW 

29-Aug Prihan De Silva ELM 
Walter 

Rothenburger ELM 
Missirlian & 
Rothenburger 

Anita and Eric 
Azeez ELM 

 

 

Community Garden Update 
The community garden has been thriving from all of the rain and 
loving attention from our gardeners.  Seedlings are sprouting up, and 

all of the extra plots have been passed on to new community members 

on the waiting list.  This summer we are thrilled to be offering Arts in 
the Garden workshops led by Nasrin.  Our first workshop last Friday 

was filled with kids and adults painting and decorating pictures 
frames.  Every Wednesday and Friday from 5:00 to 6:30, all are 

invited to join us for creative expression in the garden.   We are also 

holding volunteer nights every Wednesday from 6:00 to 8:00, and 

youth nights every Monday from 6:00 to 8:00, where everyone is 

welcome to come help garden in our communal plots--no experience 

necessary!  You can always email me for more info:  

sresnick@workingwomencc.org.  I hope to see some of you there!  

 
Sarah Resnick - Garden Coordinator 

 

mailto:sresnick@workingwomencc.org
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Meetings, Events & Happenings 
 

July and August Worship 
Again this year we are worshipping in Cedar Hall 

during July and August.  Cedar Hall makes our 
smaller summer community feel more intimate, 

and the shift in worship space provides the church 
with a bit more revenue as St. Dimitru Romanian 

Orthodox worships takes over the sanctuary. 

 
Story Telling in the Garden 

Saturday Morning 10:00 A.M. except when raining.  
Kids and grownups welcome. 

 
Mandarin Ministry 

Second, third and fourth Fridays of each month. 

 
Art in the Garden 

Wednesday and Friday 5:00 PM – 7:00 PM except 
when raining.  Everyone welcome! 

 
Garden Steering Committee 

Every Wednesday throughout the summer at 1:00 
P.M. in Pastor’s office.

Eastern Synod Convention 
June 24, 25, 26, 27 in Toronto 

 
Toronto Pride Festival 

Saturday July 3 & 4 

 
Mutual Ministry Meeting 

Tuesday July 6 at 1:00 P.M. in Pastor’s Office 

 
Refugee Committee Meeting 

July 10 at Brit Missirlian’s 

 
Refugee Family Meeting 
July 17 at Brit Missirlian’s 

 
Canadian LutheranAnglican Youth 

August 19-22 in London ON.  8 members of our 
youth group are attending. 

 

Kairos Conference 
October 1-3, 2010 at Mount Mary Retreat Centre in 

Ancaster.  (905) 648-4485 
 Keynote Speaker is Mary Jo Leddy 

 

 

 
A Note From Our Council Chairperson 

Summer is upon us although it seems that it has been with us since May.  The past month and a half has been 
busy at Advent with a lot of social gatherings, apart from coffee hour at the Sunday Service, to wind down for 
summer.  There was the dinner hosted by the Advent Youth to raise funds for the CLAY gathering this summer 
– quite a spread put before us.  The next day was  Multicultural Sunday with a worship service followed by 
another fine spread of food from our members representing the countries of our heritage.  The following week 
the ELW hosted a barbeque.  It does seem that Lutherans sure know how to set a fine table wherever it may 
be. Music was the theme of the get-together in the middle of June as we enjoyed a Saturday evening being 
entertained by members of Advent as well as congregations and groups that use Advent on a regular basis.  
The music was varied and spectacular. Looking forward to the fall we will have the ‘Welcome Back BBQ’ on 
September 19, hosted by your Congregational  Council and the Anniversary dinner on October 24.  Please 
remember that our Worship Services will be in Cedar Hall during July and August with the grateful thanks from 
the congregation of St. Dimitru. Looking forward to worshipping with you there and then returning our 
sanctuary in September.  Have a great summer!   
 
-Carol Peck 
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BishopΩs Sermon 

Grace and peace be yours from God our Father and from our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ. It’s a privilege to be 
able to be part of your worship services this morning and to bring you greetings from the pastors, diaconal 
ministers and lay delegates who are with me today in Toronto Ontario as we conclude our biennial Synod 
Assembly. I hope that in this small way you will feel some sense of connection to the wider church family of 
which you are a part - a family we have experienced quite tangibly this week through three days of shared 
worship, study, prayer and debate. 
 
St. Paul writes, “For the whole law is summed up in a single commandment, “You shall love your neighbour as 
yourself!” Amazing! The entirety of the law summed up in a single command! And then, with nary a breath, 
comes a rapier sharp admonition.  “If, however, you bite and devour one another, take care that you are not 
consumed by one another.” There’s nothing subtle or vague in Paul’s words, are there!  
 
Love, love, love!  I think we’d be hard pressed to come up with a word which is used anywhere near as broadly 
as that little, but oh so big word, love. In our culture it can quite properly be used to cover the widest possible 
spectrum of feelings and emotions, from the way we feel about the last movie we saw to the most precious 
and sacred elements of physical intimacy! 
 
I love my wife. I love my children. I love my mother. But I also love the Montreal Canadians (not the Black 
Hawks or worse yet the Leafs). I love the worn and tattered, but “fits just perfect” pair of blue jeans.  Not of 
course in the same way!  But still we use the same word! And that causes us a certain amount of difficulty 
when it comes to determining priorities and values. 
 
A few months ago, I attended a conference where the speaker described our culture as being like a department 
store where gremlins have broken in during the night and switched the tags from the most expensive 
merchandise with those on the least expensive.   
 
It’s an accurate image, isn’t it? Many of us are feeling that we are paying huge amounts for things that 
ultimately have very little value, and conversely, we are investing very little in the things that carry ultimate 
value.  But of course, knowing and doing don’t necessarily walk hand in hand! We know that we’re supposed to 
love other people, but at the same time we also know that many of our inclinations and feelings toward other 
people are anything but loving!   
 
In a speech a few years ago, John Ralston Saul was quoted as saying, “Most societies are destroyed by the 
accumulated weight of their self-inflicted wounds.” When I read that quote, I couldn’t help but transposing it 
upon our experience within the Christian family for we also strain beneath the accumulated weight of our self-
inflicted wounds. 
 
As much as there is some brief comfort in being able to point fingers at perceived enemies from beyond the 
church, the fact is that many of our wounds have been self-inflicted; and more often than not by persons 
functioning from the highest and noblest ideals and motivations! There have, indeed, been times and 
circumstances wherein we have tried to “bite and devour one another.” And yes, even we Lutheran have been 
guilty of such behaviour.  
 
Lutheran writings have been used to support and justify the persecution of Jews for hundreds of years, most 
notably during the very worst days of the Nazi regime in Germany. Lutherans were also guilty of harsh and 
violent persecutions of Anabaptists in the sixteenth century.  
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Fortunately, we have started to come to terms with those darker aspects of our history, having already 
repudiated the worst anti-semitic elements of our reformation era writings. Later this summer, Lutheran 
World Federation delegates will ask forgiveness from God and from Mennonites "for the harm that our 
forebears in the sixteenth century committed to Anabaptists, for forgetting or ignoring this persecution in the 
intervening centuries, and for all inappropriate, misleading and hurtful portraits of Anabaptists and 
Mennonites made by Lutheran authors, in both popular and scholarly forms, to the present day.” These are 
very positive and long overdue initiatives. 

 
In an age where circumstances (or the Holy Spirit … I’ll leave it to you to decide which)  are forcing us to come 
into contact with persons from other traditions, other faith, other lands and cultures; we need to remember 
that our own sense of rightness is never a guarantor of faithfulness and that self-righteousness is never a 
becoming vestment.  
 
It’s a relatively simple thing to be a faithful Christian while alone and living in splendid isolation.  Anyone can do 
that. The challenge comes in trying to live the life of faith in communion with other people, other people who 
might sometimes see things, understand things and articulate things in a way that is quite different from the 
way that you see, understand and articulate things.  
 
This, of course, is much easier said than done for we all, to a certain extent, yearn for the safety of our 
respective singularities. That’s why we always need to be pressed to focus our attentions beyond ourselves, 
toward Christ; always remembering that whoever seeks to claim the greatest truth must also seek to 
demonstrate the greatest love.  But in saying that, we need to be clear in stating that the kind of loving Jesus is 
talking about is much more an act of the will than it is a particular feeling or an emotion.  “I give you a new 
commandment,” Jesus says. He is describing something that is very intentional here; it is an orientation, a 
choice, a focus that we need to practice and train ourselves in, in much the same way that an athlete will train 
to practice their chosen sport. 
 
Our National Bishop has recently called us to a time of spiritual renewal and re-awakening. In an age that has 
seen the church slide into a mode of being that Bishop Johnson characterizes as “christianity lite” she 
challenges us to re-claim the primary spiritual practices of prayer, scripture reading, regular worship and 
generous giving. She does so knowing that these practices can indeed “re-form” and renew us.  To use the 
terms of Scripture, what we are, in fact, talking about is being “born again”, about “putting on Christ,” about 
“Christ being formed in us,” about “coming to have the mind of Christ.”  We try to live in a different way.  We 
acknowledge that even more than believing or knowing, faith is experienced in the following - in the doing! 
 
The Scriptures tell us to be “imitators” of Christ, to quite literally pretend that you are Christ, to act as if you 
are Jesus.  You might ask, what good is it to pretend to be something that you aren’t?  (And, of course, there is 
a dishonest kind of pretending where we pretend to be something we have no intention of truly becoming.)  
But there is also a good kind of pretending where the pretence leads us to the real thing. 
 
Some years ago, a friend of mine told me about a study which indicated that couples who hugged or kissed one 
another when parting at the beginning of the day and upon returning home at night, tended to have happier 
and stronger marriages!  That didn’t necessarily surprise me.  The surprising part came from the fact that it 
seemed not to matter whether they meant it, or necessarily felt like it; the effect was still the same.  
Interesting, isn’t it?  
 
The same principle is at work in children’s make believe games and why those games are so important to their 
development. They are always pretending to be grown-ups, playing house, playing store, all the while 
hardening their muscles and sharpening their wits to the point where the pretence of being grown-up becomes 
the real thing. 
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In part, this same principle that shapes our worship, our weekly workout sessions wherein we practice the 
virtues of the kingdom. “Rise and go your sins are forgiven.” “Peace be with you” “The Body of Christ given for 
you” “Go in peace, serve the Lord.” We are training ourselves; practising the virtues of the kingdom, engaging 
in faithful acts of pretence, ritual actions that drive and push us toward becoming the real thing! 
 
The story is told of a man who had to wear a mask, a mask that made him look much nicer than he actually 
was. He had to wear it for years, but when he finally took it off, he found that his own face had grown to fit it 
and he was now truly beautiful. What had begun as a disguise had become a reality.  
 
That’s the way it is for us. In the same way, as we pretend to be Christ, as we put on the face of Christ, we 
become shaped by his person ... we grow into the fullness of his grace and love. What begins as pretence, by 
God’s grace becomes a reality.  
 
Today we are reminded to live in such a way that God’s reputation in the world is enhanced; always 
remembering that those claiming the greatest truth must also seek to demonstrate the greatest love! “By this,” 
Jesus says, “will people know that you are my disciples; if you have love for one another.”  As Jesus’ disciples 
we are always called to choose the way of loving, confident in the knowledge that there is no more powerful 
means for us to communicate the essence of the one in whose name we gather and serve. 

 
But we are not left to try and manufacture this spirit and orientation on our own. Indeed, the very love we are 
called to share comes to us also as a gift; freely granted and freely given as a gift from God for the world’s 
salvation. 
 
And so we pray that we might indeed come to more fully love one another as Christ has loved us and that by our 
loving – as individual Christians – as congregation – as a wider church community - the world might come to more 
fully know something of a God whose loving intention toward the world is so great and so vast as to be beyond 
our ability to imagine or comprehend! This is our calling. This is our mission. This is our hope! AMEN. 
 
-Bishop Michael Pryse 

 

 

 

 

TThhee  LLaasstt  WWoorrdd  
 

òDoubts are the ants in the pants of faith.  

They keep it awake and moving.ó  
~Frederick Buechner 

 


